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MERICA HISTORICAL AND DESCRIPTIVE COMPRISING OCCURRENCES FROM 1769
? ? ? ? ? d. The Fourth Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.And when she had made an end of her song, she wept sore..? ? ? ? ? Reproach me not for what I
did, but be thou kind to one Who's sick of body and whose heart is wasted all away..The head wept exceeding sore and said, 'O my lady, indeed
thou hast solaced my heart, and I have nought but my life; so take it.' Quoth she, 'An I but knew that thou wouldst bring me news of my lord Er
Reshid, it were liefer to me than the empery of the world.' And the head answered her, saying, 'It shall be done as thou desirest.' Then it disappeared
and returning to her at the last of the night, said, 'Know, O my lady, that I have been to thy palace and have questioned one of the haunters thereof
of the case of the Commander of the Faithful and that which befell him after thee; and he said, "When the Commander of the Faithful came to
Tuhfeh's lodging and found her not and saw no sign of her, he buffeted his face and head and rent his clothes. Now there was in thy lodging the
eunuch, the chief of thy household, and he cried out at him, saying, 'Bring me Jaafer the Barmecide and his father and brother forthright.' The
eunuch went out, confounded in his wit for fear of the Commander of the Faithful, and whenas he came to Jaafer, he said to him, 'Come to the
Commander of the Faithful, thou and thy father and brother.' So they arose in haste and betaking themselves to the Khalif's presence, said to him,
'O Commander of the Faithful, what is to do?' Quoth he, 'There is that to do which overpasseth description. Know that I locked the door and taking
the key with me, betook myself to the daughter of mine uncle, with whom I lay the night; but, when I arose in the morning and came and opened
the door, I found no sign of Tuhfeh.' 'O Commander of the Faithful,' rejoined Jaafer, 'have patience, for that the damsel hath been snatched away,
and needs must she return, seeing she took the lute with her, and it is her [own] lute. The Jinn have assuredly carried her off and we trust in God the
Most High that she will return.' Quoth the Khalif, ' This (221) is a thing that may nowise be' And he abode in her lodging, eating not neither
drinking, what while the Barmecides besought him to go forth to the folk; and he weepeth and abideth on this wise till she shall return." This, then,
is that which hath betided him after thee.'.Assemble, ye people of passion, I pray, iii. 31..? ? ? ? ? p. The Sixteenth Officer's Story dccccxl.Ye chide
at one who weepeth for troubles ever new, iii. 30..81. The Foolish Schoolmaster dclxvi.When the king heard this from the vizier, he bade him go
away [and he withdrew to his house]..? ? ? ? ? I'm the crown of every sweet and fragrant weed; When the loved one calls, I keep the tryst
agreed..So the folk resorted to her from all parts and she used to pray God (to whom belong might and majesty) for the oppressed and God granted
him relief, and against his oppressor, and He broke him in sunder. Moreover, she prayed for the sick and they were made whole; and on this wise
she abode a great space of time. As for her husband, when he returned from the pilgrimage, his brother and the neighbours acquainted him with his
wife's affair, whereat he was sore concerned and misdoubted of their story, for that which he knew of her chastity and prayerfulness; and he wept
for her loss..The drums of glad tidings beat and they entered in the utmost of worship and magnificence. Moreover, the tribes heard of them and the
people of the towns and brought them the richest of presents and the costliest of rarities and the prince's mother rejoiced with an exceeding joy.
Then they slaughtered beasts and made mighty bride-feasts to the people and kindled fires, that it might be visible afar to townsman [and Bedouin]
that this was the house of the guest-meal and the wedding, festival, to the intent that, if any passed them by, [without partaking of their hospitality],
it should be of his own fault (126) So the folk came to them from all parts and quarters and on this wise they abode days and months..? ? ? ? ? By
God, forgetfulness of her shall never cross my mind, What while I wear the bonds of life nor when of death they're rent.90. The Apples of Paradise
dclxxvi.? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.Thou that wast absent from my stead, yet still with me didst bide, iii. 46..When the folk
heard his words, they talked of letting him go; but the Persian said, 'O folk, let not his speech beguile you. This fellow is none other than a thief
who knoweth how to sing, and when he happeneth on the like of us, he is a singer.' 'O our lord,' answered they, 'this man is a stranger, and needs
must we release him.' Quoth he, 'By Allah, my heart revolteth from this fellow! Let me make an end of him with beating.' But they said, 'Thou
mayst nowise do that' So they delivered the singer from the Persian, the master of the house, and seated him amongst them, whereupon he fell to
singing to them and they rejoiced in him..Meanwhile, Queen Kemeriyeh and her company sailed on, without ceasing, till they came under the
palace wherein was Tuhfeh, to wit, that of Meimoun the Sworder; and by the ordinance of destiny, Tuhfeh herself was then sitting on the belvedere
of the palace, pondering the affair of Haroun er Reshid and her own and that which had befallen her and weeping for that she was doomed to
slaughter. She saw the ship and what was therein of those whom we have named, and they in mortal guise, and said, 'Alas, my sorrow for yonder
ship and the mortals that be therein!' As for Kemeriyeh and her company, when they drew near the palace, they strained their eyes and seeing
Tuhfeh sitting, said, 'Yonder sits Tuhfeh. May God not bereave [us] of her!' Then they moored their ship and making for the island, that lay over
against the palace, spread carpets and sat eating and drinking; whereupon quoth Tuhfeh, 'Welcome and fair welcome to yonder faces! These are my
kinswomen and I conjure thee by Allah, O Jemreh, that thou let me down to them, so I may sit with them awhile and make friends with them and
return.' Quoth Jemreh, 'I may on no wise do that.' And Tuhfeh wept. Then the folk brought out wine and drank, what while Kemeriyeh took the lute
and sang the following verses:.So they carried him into the city and hid him with them. Moreover, they agreed with a company of the king's chief
officers, who had aforetime been those of Bekhtzeman, and acquainted them with this; whereat they rejoiced with an exceeding joy. Then they
assembled together to Bekhtzeman and made a covenant and handfast [of fealty] with him and fell upon the enemy at unawares and slew him and
seated King Bekhtzeman again on the throne of his kingship. And his affairs prospered and God amended his estate and restored His bounty to him,
and he ruled his subjects justly and abode in the obedience of the Most High. On this wise, O king," continued the young treasurer, "he with whom
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God is and whose intent is pure, meeteth nought but good. As for me, I have no helper other than God, and I am content to submit myself to His
ordinance, for that He knoweth the purity of my intent.".There was once a man of fortune, who lost his wealth, and chagrin and melancholy got the
mastery of him, so that he became an idiot and lost his wit. There abode with him of his wealth about a score of dinars and he used to beg alms of
the folk, and that which they gave him he would gather together and lay to the dinars that were left him. Now there was in that town a vagabond,
who made his living by sharping, and he knew that the idiot had somewhat of money; so he fell to spying upon him and gave not over watching
him till he saw him put in an earthen pot that which he had with him of money and enter a deserted ruin, where he sat down, [as if] to make water,
and dug a hole, in which he laid the pot and covering it up, strewed earth upon the place. Then he went away and the sharper came and taking what
was in the pot, covered it up again, as it was..Meanwhile, the king and queen abode in the island, over against the old man and woman, and ate of
the fruits that were in the island and drank of its waters, till, one day, as they sat, there came a ship and moored to the side of the island, to fill up
with water, whereupon they (63) looked at each other and spoke. The master of the ship was a Magian and all that was therein, both men and
goods, belonged to him, for that he was a merchant and went round about the world. Now covetise deluded the old man, the owner of the island,
and he went up [into the ship] and gave the Magian news of the king's wife, setting out to him her charms, till he made him yearn unto her and his
soul prompted him to use treachery and practise upon her and take her from her hnsband. So he sent to her, saying, 'With us in the ship is a woman
with child, and we fear lest she be delivered this night. Hast thou skill in the delivering of women?' And she answered, 'Yes.' Now it was the last of
the day; so he sent to her to come up into the ship and deliver the woman, for that the pangs of labour were come upon her; and he promised her
clothes and spending-money. Accordingly, she embarked in all assurance, with a heart at ease for herself, and transported her gear to the ship; but
no sooner was she come thither than the anchors were weighed and the canvas spread and the ship set sail..When Zuheir heard his words, he bade
smite off his head; but his Vizier said to him, "Slay him not, till his friend be present." So he commanded the two slaves to fetch his friend;
whereupon they repaired to El Abbas and called to him, saying, "O youth, answer the summons of King Zuheir." "What would the king with me?"
asked he, and they answered, "We know not." Quoth he, "Who gave the king news of me?" "We went to draw water," answered they, "and found a
man by the water. So we questioned him of his case, but he would not acquaint us therewith; wherefore we carried him perforce to King Zuheir,
who questioned him of his case and he told him that he was going to Akil. Now Akil is the king's enemy and he purposeth to betake himself to his
camp and make prize of his offspring and cut off his traces." "And what," asked El Abbas, "hath Akil done with King Zuheir?" And they replied,
"He engaged for himself that he would bring the king every year a thousand dinars and a thousand she-camels, besides a thousand head of
thoroughbred horses and two hundred black slaves and fifty slave-girls; but it hath reached the king that Akil purposeth to give nought of this;
wherefore he is minded to go to him. So hasten thou with us, ere the king be wroth with thee and with us.".When Jemreh heard her words, she
knew that, if she let her not down, she would assuredly destroy herself. So she said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, between thee and them are a thousand
fathoms; but I will bring them up to thee.' 'Nay,' answered Tuhfeh, 'needs must I go down to them and take my pleasance in the island and look
upon the sea anear; then will we return, thou and I; for that, if thou bring them up to us, they will be affrighted and there will betide them neither
easance nor gladness. As for me, I do but wish to be with them, that they may cheer me with their company neither give over their merrymaking, so
haply I may make merry with them, and indeed I swear that needs must I go down to them; else will I cast myself upon them.' And she cajoled
Jemreh and kissed her hands, till she said, 'Arise and I will set thee down beside them.'.Affairs, Of Looking to the Issues of, i. 80..? ? ? ? ? An if I
live, in love of her I'll live, and if I die Of love and longing for her sight, O rare! O excellent!.7. Noureddin Ali and the Damsel Enis el Jelis
xxxiv.?STORY OF THE KING WHO LOST KINGDOM AND WIFE AND WEALTH AND GOD RESTORED THEM TO HIM..16. Uns el
Wujoud and the Vizier's Daughter Rose- in-bud cccxli."O elder," added she, "if Muslims and Jews and Nazarenes drink wine, who are we [that we
should abstain from it]?" "By Allah, O my lady," answered he, "spare thine endeavour, for this is a thing to which I will not hearken." When she
knew that he would not consent to her desire, she said to him, "O elder, I am of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful and the food
waxeth on me (34) and if I drink not, I shall perish, (35) nor wilt thou be assured against the issue of my affair. As for me, I am quit of blame
towards thee, for that I have made myself known to thee and have bidden thee beware of the wrath of the Commander of the Faithful.".As for the
vizier, the sultan discovereth unto him his affairs, private and public; and know, O king, that the similitude of thee with the people is that of the
physician with the sick man; and the condition (169) of the vizier is that he be truthful in his sayings, trustworthy in all his relations, abounding in
compassion for the folk and in tender solicitude over them. Indeed, it is said, O king, that good troops (170) are like the druggist; if his perfumes
reach thee not, thou still smallest the sweet scent of them; and ill troops are like the black-smith; if his sparks burn thee not, thou smellest his
nauseous smell. So it behoveth thee take unto thyself a virtuous vizier, a man of good counsel, even as thou takest unto thee a wife displayed before
thy face, for that thou hast need of the man's righteousness for thine own amendment, (171) seeing that, if thou do righteously, the commons will
do likewise, and if thou do evil, they also will do evil.".? ? ? ? ? So, O Aamir, haste thy going, e'en as I do, so may I Heal my sickness and the
draining of the cup of love essay;.A Damsel made for love and decked with subtle grace, iii. 192..Then she wept and the old woman with her and
the latter went up to Aboulhusn and uncovering his face, saw his eyes bound and swollen for the binding. So she covered him again and said,
"Indeed, O Nuzhet el Fuad, thou art afflicted in Aboulhusn!" Then she condoled with her and going out from her, ran without ceasing till she came
in to the Lady Zubeideh and related to her the story; and the princess said to her, laughing, "Tell it over again to the Khalif, who maketh me out
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scant of wit and lacking of religion, and to this ill-omened slave, who presumeth to contradict me." Quoth Mesrour, "This old woman lieth; for I
saw Aboulhusn well and Nuzhet el Fuad it was who lay dead." "It is thou that liest," rejoined the stewardess, "and wouldst fain sow discord
between the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh." And he said, "None lieth but thou, O old woman of ill-omen, and thy lady believeth thee, and she
doteth." Whereupon the Lady Zubeideh cried out at him, and indeed she was enraged at him and at his speech and wept..? ? ? ? ? I fear to be seen in
the air, Without my consent, unaware;.King of Ind and his Vizier, The, ii. 105..? ? ? ? ? She hath an eye, whose glances pierce the hearts of all
mankind, Nor can cornelian with her cheeks for ruddiness compare..When King El Aziz heard the damsel's song, her speech and her verses pleased
him and he said to El Abbas, "O my son, verily, these damsels are weary with long versifying, and indeed they make us yearn after the dwellings
and the homesteads with the goodliness of their songs. Indeed, these five have adorned our assembly with the excellence of their melodies and have
done well in that which they have said before those who are present; wherefore we counsel thee to enfranchise them for the love of God the Most
High." Quoth El Abbas, "There is no commandment but thy commandment;" and he enfranchised the ten damsels in the assembly; whereupon they
kissed the hands of the king and his son and prostrated themselves in thanksgiving to God the Most High. Then they put off that which was upon
them of ornaments and laying aside the lutes [and other] instruments of music, clave to their houses, veiled, and went not forth. (144).?THE
DISCIPLE'S STORY..Quoth the cook, 'Nothing will serve but I must slay thee, O fellow; for, if I spare thee, I shall myself be slain.' But Selim
said, 'O my brother, I will counsel thee somewhat (74) other than this.' 'What is it?' asked the cook. 'Say and be brief, ere I cut thy throat' And Selim
said, '[Do thou suffer me to live and] keep me, that I may be a servant unto thee, and I will work at a craft, of the crafts of the skilled workmen,
wherefrom there shall return to thee every day two dinars.' Quoth the cook, 'What is the craft?' and Selim said, 'The cutting [and polishing] of
jewels.'.When the evening evened, the king sat in his privy sitting-chamber and his mind was occupied with the story of the singer and the druggist.
So he called the vizier and bade him tell the story. "It is well," answered he, "They tell, O my lord, that.? ? ? ? ? Oft for thy love as I would be
consoled, my yearning turns To-thee- ward still and my desires my reason still gainsay..The Second Night of the Month.The Khalif and the Lady
Zubeideh laughed and returned to the palace; and he gave Aboulhusn the thousand dinars, saying, "Take them as a thank-offering for thy
preservation from death," whilst the princess did the like with Nuzhet el Fuad. Moreover, the Khalif increased Aboulhusn in his stipends and
allowances, and he [and his wife] ceased not [to live] in joy and contentment, till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of
Companies, he who layeth waste the palaces and peopleth the tombs..On the morrow, the Commander of the Faithful sat [in his hall of audience]
and his Vizier Jaafer ben Yehya the Barmecide came in to him; whereupon he called to him, saying, "I would have thee bring me a youth who is
lately come to Baghdad, hight [Sidi Noureddin Ali] the Damascene." Quoth Jaafer, "Hearkening and obedience," and going forth in quest of the
youth, sent to the markets and khans and caravanserais three days' space, but found no trace of him, neither lit upon tidings of him. So on the fourth
day he presented himself before the Khalif and said to him, "O our lord, I have sought him these three days, but have not found him." Quoth Er
Reshid, "Make ready letters to Damascus. Belike he hath returned to his own land." So Jaafer wrote a letter and despatched it by a
dromedary-courier to the city of Damascus; and they sought him there and found him not..? ? ? ? ? c. The Jewish Physician's Story xxviii.When it
was the seventh day, the seventh vizier, whose name was Bihkemal, came in to the king and prostrating himself to him, said, "O king, what doth
thy long-suffering with this youth advantage thee? Indeed the folk talk of thee and of him. Why, then, dost thou postpone the putting him to death?"
The vizier's words aroused the king's anger and he bade bring the youth. So they brought him before him, shackled, and Azadbekht said to him,
"Out on thee! By Allah, after this day there abideth no deliverance for thee from my hand, for that thou hast outraged mine honour, and there can
be no forgiveness for thee.".So the affair was concluded and we drew up the contract of marriage and I made the bride-feast; but on the
wedding-night I beheld a thing (214) than which never made God the Most High aught more loathly. Methought her people had contrived this by
way of sport; so I laughed and looked for my mistress, whom I had seen [at the lattice], to make her appearance; but saw her not. When the affair
was prolonged and I found none but her, I was like to go mad for vexation and fell to beseeching my Lord and humbling myself in supplication to
Him that He would deliver me from her. When I arose in the morning, there came the chamber-woman and said to me, "Hast thou occasion for the
bath?" "No," answered I; and she said, "Art thou for breakfast?" But I replied, "No;" and on this wise I abode three days, tasting neither meat nor
drink..Now the king was leaning back; so he sat up and said, 'Tell me of this.' 'It is well,' answered the tither. 'I go to the man whom I purpose to
tithe and circumvent him and feign to be occupied with certain business, so that I seclude myself therewith from the folk; and meanwhile the man
is squeezed after the foulest fashion, till nothing is left him. Then I appear and they come in to me and questions befall concerning him and I say,
"Indeed, I was ordered worse than this, for some one (may God curse him!) hath slandered him to the king." Then I take half of his good and return
him the rest publicly before the folk and send him away to his house, in all honour and worship, and he causeth the money returned to be carried
before him, whilst he and all who are with him call down blessings on me. So is it published in the city that I have returned him his money and he
himself saith the like, so he may have a claim on me for the favour due to whoso praiseth me. Then I feign to forget him till some time (242) hath
passed over him, when I send for him and recall to him somewhat of that which hath befallen aforetime and demand [of him] somewhat privily. So
he doth this and hasteneth to his dwelling and sendeth what I bid him, with a glad heart. Then I send to another man, between whom and the other
is enmity, and lay hands upon him and feign to the first man that it is he who hath traduced him to the king and taken the half of his good; and the
people praise me.' (243).? ? ? ? ? So, by Allah, O richest of all men in charms, Vouchsafe to a lover, who's bankrupt well-nigh.? ? ? ? ? I wept, but
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those who spied to part us had no ruth On me nor on the fires that in my vitals flare..7. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar clxix.? ? ? ? ? Your water
I'll leave without drinking, for there Too many already have drunken whilere..Jest of a Thief, A Merry, ii. 186..45. The Man who stole the Dog's
Dish of Gold cccxl.? ? ? ? ? Of patience, thy whilom endearments again, That I never to any divulged, nor deny.When the king heard this, his mind
was occupied [with the story he had heard and that which the vizier promised him], and he bade the latter depart to his own house..Presently, his
father and his mother heard of the matter; whereupon the former arose and going up to the place, wrote a letter and [presented it to the king, who]
read it, and behold, therein was written, saying, 'Have pity on me, so may God have pity on thee, and hasten not in the slaughter [of my son]; for
indeed I acted hastily in a certain affair and drowned his brother in the sea, and to this day I drink the cup of his anguish. If thou must needs kill
him, kill me in his stead.' Therewith the old merchant prostrated himself before the king and wept; and the latter said to him, 'Tell me thy story.' 'O
my lord,' answered the merchant, 'this youth had a brother and I [in my haste] cast them both into the sea.' And he related to him his story from first
to last, whereupon the king cried out with an exceeding great cry and casting himself down from the throne, embraced his father and brother and
said to the former, 'By Allah, thou art my very father and this is my brother and thy wife is our mother.' And they abode weeping, all three..? ? ? ? ?
For 'twixt the closing of an eye and th'opening thereof, God hath it in His power to change a case from foul to fair..52. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and
the Merchant's Sister dcvi.Now in that town was a man of good breeding and large generosity, a merchant of condition, young of years and bright
of face, who had come to that town from his own country with great store of merchandise and wealth galore. He took up his abode therein and the
place was pleasant to him and he was lavish in expenditure, so that he came to the end of all his good and there remained with him nothing save
that which was upon him of raiment. So he left the lodging wherein he had abidden in the days of his affluence, after he had wasted (260) that
which was therein of furniture, and fell to harbouring in the houses of the townsfolk from night to night..? ? ? ? ? Up, to our comrade's convent, that
we may visit him And drink of wine more subtle than dust; (115) our trusty fere.Then came her brother to him and said, "O Firouz, an thou wilt not
acquaint me with the reason of thine anger against thy wife, come and plead with us before the king." Quoth he, "If ye will have me plead with you,
I will do so." So they went to the king and found the cadi sitting with him; whereupon quoth the damsel's brother, "God assist our lord the cadi! I
let this man on hire a high-walled garden, with a well in good case and trees laden with fruit; but he beat down its walls and ruined its well and ate
its fruits, and now he desireth to return it to me." The cadi turned to Firouz and said to him, "What sayst thou, O youth?" And he answered,
"Indeed, I delivered him the garden in the goodliest of case." So the cadi said to the brother, "Hath he delivered thee the garden, as he saith?" And
the other replied, "No; but I desire to question him of the reason of his returning it." Quoth the cadi, "What sayst thou, O youth?" And Firouz
answered, "I returned it in my own despite, for that I entered it one day and saw the track of the lion; wherefore I feared lest, if I entered it again,
the lion should devour me. So that which I did, I did of reverence to him and for fear of him.".? ? ? ? ? Wind of the East, if thou pass by the land
where my loved ones dwell, I pray, The fullest of greetings bear to them from me, their lover, and say.? ? ? ? ? Couched are their limber spears,
right long and lithe of point, Keen- ground and polished sheer, amazing wit and brain..Actions, Of the Issues of Good and Evil, i. 103..? ? ? ? ? Still
by your ruined camp a dweller I abide; Ne'er will I change nor e'er shall distance us divide..? ? ? ? ? Whenas the fire of passion flamed in my
breast, with tears, Upon the day of wailing, to quench it I was fain..So he did this, and when it was night, he covered the pit with a light covering,
so that, whenas the vizier stepped upon it, it would give way with him. Then he sent to him and summoned him to the presence in the king's name,
and the messenger bade him enter by the privy door. So he entered in thereat, alone, and when he stepped upon the covering of the pit, it gave way
with him and he fell to the bottom; whereupon the king's brother fell to pelting him with stones. When the vizier saw what had betided him, he gave
himself up for lost; so he stirred not and lay still. The prince, seeing him make no motion, [deemed him dead]; so he took him forth and wrapping
him up in his clothes, cast him into the billows of the sea in the middle of the night. When the vizier felt the water, he awoke from the swoon and
swam awhile, till a ship passed by him, whereupon he cried out to the sailors and they took him up..An if ye'd of evil be quit, look that no evil ye
do, ii. 192..Accordingly El Merouzi repaired to the market and fetching that which he sought, returned to Er Razi's house, where he found the latter
cast down in the vestibule, with his beard tied and his eyes shut; and indeed, his colour was paled and his belly blown out and his limbs relaxed. So
he deemed him in truth dead and shook him; but he spoke not; and he took a knife and pricked him in the legs, but he stirred not. Then said Er
Razi, 'What is this, O fool?' And El Merouzi answered, 'Methought thou wast dead in very sooth.' Quoth Er Razi, 'Get thee to seriousness and leave
jesting.' So he took him up and went with him to the market and collected [alms] for him that day till eventide, when he carried him back to his
lodging and waited till the morrow..When his sister Selma heard what he said, she could no longer contain herself, but cast herself upon him and
discovered to him her case. When he knew her, he threw himself upon her [and lay without life] awhile; after which he came to himself and said,
'Praised be God, the Bountiful, the Beneficent!' Then they complained to each other of that which they had suffered for the anguish of separation,
whilst Selim's wife abode wondered at this and Selma's patience and constancy pleased her. So she saluted her and thanked her for her fashion,
saying, 'By Allah, O my lady, all that we are in of gladness is of thy blessing alone; so praised be God who hath vouchsafed us thy sight!' Then they
abode all three in joy and happiness and delight three days, sequestered from the folk; and it was bruited abroad in the city that the king had found
his brother, who was lost years agone..Old Sharper, Story of the, ii. 187..As for the governor, he wasted all that was with him and returned to the
city, where he saw the youth and excused himself to him. Then he questioned him of what had befallen him and he told him, whereat he marvelled
and returned to companionship with him; but the youth ceased to have regard for him and gave him not stipends, as of his [former] wont, neither
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discovered to him aught of his secrets. When the governor saw that there was no profit for him with the young Khorassani, he returned to the king,
the ravisher of the damsel, and told him what the chamberlain had done and counselled him to slay the latter and incited him to recover the damsel,
[promising] to give his friend to drink of poison and return. So the king sent for the chamberlain and upbraided him; whereupon he fell upon him
and slew him and the king's servants fell upon the chamberlain and slew him..Khalif Omar ben Abdulaziz and the Poets, The, i. 45..Then they
displayed Shehrzad in the sixth and seventh dresses and clad her in youths' apparel, whereupon she came forward, swaying coquettishly from side
to side; and indeed she ravished wits and hearts and ensorcelled with her glances [all who looked on her]. She shook her sides and wagged her hips,
then put her hair on the hilt of her sword and went up to King Shehriyar, who embraced her, as the hospitable man embraces the guest, and
threatened her in her ear with the taking of the sword; and indeed she was even as saith of her the poet in these verses:.Then they agreed upon a
device between them, to wit, that they should feign an occasion in their own country, under pretext that she had there wealth buried from the time
of her husband Melik Shah and that none knew of it but this eunuch who was with her, wherefore it behoved that he should go and fetch it. So she
acquainted the king her husband with this and sought of him leave for the eunuch to go: and the king granted him permission for the journey and
charged him cast about for a device, lest any get wind of him. Accordingly, the eunuch disguised himself as a merchant and repairing to Belehwan's
city, began to enquire concerning the youth's case; whereupon they told him that he had been prisoned in an underground dungeon and that his
uncle had released him and dispatched him to such a place, where they had slain him. When the eunuch heard this, it was grievous to him and his
breast was straitened and he knew not what he should do..? ? ? ? ? Thou that the dupe of yearning art, how many a melting wight In waiting for the
unkept tryst doth watch the weary night!.Officer's Story, The Seventh, ii. 150..Presently, in came the draper, at the hour of evening prayer, and
sitting down in the place where the old woman had prayed, looked about him and espied the turban. He knew it [for that which he had that day sold
to the young man] and misdoubted of the case, wherefore anger appeared in his face and he was wroth with his wife and reviled her and abode his
day and his night, without speaking to her, what while she knew not the cause of his anger. Then she looked and seeing the turban-cloth before him
and noting the traces of burning thereon, understood that his anger was on account of this and concluded that he was wroth because it was
burnt..Now the liefest of all things to Mariyeh was the recitation of poems and verses and linked rhymes and the twanging [of the strings of the
lute], and she was versed in all tongues; so she took the letter and opening it, read that which was therein and apprehended its purport. Then she
cast it on the ground and said, "O nurse, I have no answer to make to this letter." Quoth the nurse, "Indeed, this is weakness in thee and a reproach
unto thee, for that the people of the world have heard of thee and still praise thee for keenness of wit and apprehension; so do thou return him an
answer, such as shall delude his heart and weary his soul." "O nurse," rejoined the princess, "who is this that presumeth upon me with this letter?
Belike he is the stranger youth who gave my father the rubies." "It is himself," answered the woman, and Mariyeh said, "I will answer his letter on
such a wise that thou shalt not bring me other than it [from him]." Quoth the nurse, "So be it." So the princess called for inkhorn and paper and
wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Fain, fain would I forget thy love. Alack, my heart denies To be consoled, and 'gainst thy wrath nought
standeth me in stead..It befell one day that the king had occasion to make a journey; so he called his Vizier Kardan and said to him, 'I have a trust to
commit to thy care, and it is yonder damsel, my wife, the daughter of the Vizier [Zourkhan], and I desire that thou keep her and guard her thyself,
for that there is not in the world aught dearer to me than she.' Quoth Kardan in himself, 'Of a truth, the king honoureth me with an exceeding
honour [in entrusting me] with this damsel.' And he answered 'With all my heart.'.When the king heard this, he said in himself "How like is this to
my own story in the matter of the vizier and his slaughter! Had I not used precaution, I had put him to death." And he bade Er Rehwan depart to his
own house..Oft as my yearning waxeth, my heart consoleth me, ii. 228..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ea. Story of the Barber's First Brother cxlv.? ? ? ? ? Ye've
drowned me in the sea of love for you; my heart Denies to be consoled for those whom I adore..Firouz and his Wife, i. 209..The company
marvelled at this story and said all, 'Woe to the oppressor!' Then came forward the sixteenth officer and said, 'And I also will tell you a marvellous
story, and it is on this wise..89. Firous and his Wife dclxxv.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Old Man's Story ii.? ? ? ? ? Hence on the morrow forth I fare
and leave your land behind; So take your leave of us nor fear mishap or ill event..Rehwan (Er), King Shah Bekht and his Vizier, i. 215..? ? ? ? ?
The folk witness bear of my worth and none can my virtues deny..Presently, it chanced that an enemy attacked King Khedidan; so he sent out his
troops to him and made Bekhtzeman head of the army. Then they went forth to the field and Khedidan also came forth and ranged his troops and
took the spear and sallied out in person and fought a sore battle and overcame his enemy, who fled, he and his troops, ignominiously. When the
king and his army returned in triumph, Bekhtzeman said to him, 'Harkye, O king! Meseemeth this is a strange thing of thee that thou art compassed
about with this vast army, yet dost thou apply thyself in person to battle and adventurest thyself.' Quoth the king, 'Dost thou call thyself a cavalier
and a man of learning and deemest that victory is in abundance of troops?' 'Ay,' answered Bekhtzeman; 'that is indeed my belief.' And Khedidan
said, 'By Allah, then, thou errest in this thy belief! Woe and again woe to him whose trust is in other than God! Indeed, this army is appointed only
for adornment and majesty, and victory is from God alone. I too, O Bekhtzeman, believed aforetime that victory was in the multitude of men, and
an enemy came out against me with eight hundred men, whilst I had eight hundred thousand. I trusted in the number of my troops, whilst mine
enemy trusted in God; so he defeated me and routed me and I was put to a shameful flight and hid myself in one of the mountains, where I met with
a recluse, [who had] withdrawn [himself from the world]. So I joined myself to him and complained to him of my case and acquainted him with all
that had befallen me. Quoth he, "Knowest thou why this befell thee and thou wast defeated?" "I know not," answered I, and he said, "Because thou
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puttest thy trust in the multitude of thy troops and reliedst not upon God the Most High. Hadst thou put thy trust in God and believed in Him that it
is He [alone] who advantageth and endamageth thee, thine enemy had not availed to cope with thee. Return unto God." So I returned to myself and
repented at the hands of the solitary, who said to me, "Turn back with what remaineth to thee of troops and confront thine enemies, for, if their
intents be changed from God, thou wilt overcome them, wert thou alone." When I heard these words, I put my trust in God the Most High, and
gathering together those who remained with me, fell upon mine enemies at unawares in the night. They deemed us many and fled on the
shamefullest wise, whereupon I entered my city and repossessed myself of my place by the might of God the Most High, and now I fight not but
[trusting] in His aid.'.This was grievous to the princess and it irked her sore that he should not remember her; so she called her slave- girl Shefikeh
and said to her, "Go to El Abbas and salute him and say to him, 'What hindereth thee from sending my lady Mariyeh her part of thy booty?'" So
Shefikeh betook herself to him and when she came to his door, the chamberlains refused her admission, until they should have gotten her leave and
permission. When she entered, El Abbas knew her and knew that she had somewhat of speech [with him]; so he dismissed his mamelukes and said
to her, "What is thine errand, O handmaid of good?" "O my lord," answered she, "I am a slave-girl of the Princess Mariyeh, who kisseth thy hands
and commendeth her salutation to thee. Indeed, she rejoiceth in thy safety and reproacheth thee for that thou breakest her heart, alone of all the folk,
for that thy largesse embraceth great and small, yet hast thou not remembered her with aught of thy booty. Indeed, it is as if thou hadst hardened
thy heart against her." Quoth he, "Extolled be the perfection of him who turneth hearts! By Allah, my vitals were consumed with the love of her
[aforetime] and of my longing after her, I came forth to her from my native land and left my people and my home and my wealth, and it was with
her that began the hardheartedness and the cruelty. Nevertheless, for all this, I bear her no malice and needs must I send her somewhat whereby she
may remember me; for that I abide in her land but a few days, after which I set out for the land of Yemen.".The Cadi was perplexed and knew that
constraint was not permitted of the law; (269) so he spoke the young merchant fair and said to him, "Protect me, (270) so may God protect thee. If
thou divorce her not, this disgrace will cleave to me till the end of time." Then his rage got the better of him and he said to him, "An thou divorce
her not with a good grace, I will bid strike off thy head forthright and slay myself; rather flame (271) than shame." The merchant bethought himself
awhile, then divorced her with a manifest divorcement (272) and on this wise he delivered himself from that vexation. Then he returned to his shop
and sought in marriage of her father her who had played him the trick aforesaid and who was the daughter of the chief of the guild of the
blacksmiths. So he took her to wife and they abode with each other and lived the most solaceful of lives, in all prosperity and contentment and
joyance, till the day of death; and God [alone] is All-Knowing..59. El Mutelemmis and his Wife Umeimeh dcxlviii.? ? ? ? ? Ye're gone and
desolated by your absence is the world: Requital, ay, or substitute to seek for you 'twere vain..To return to King El Aziz. When his son El Abbas
left him, he was desolated for him with an exceeding desolation, he and his mother; and when tidings of him tarried long and the appointed time
passed [and the prince returned not], the king caused public proclamation to be made, commanding all his troops to make ready to mount and go
forth in quest of his son El Abbas at the end of three days, after which time no cause of hindrance nor excuse should be admitted unto any. So on
the fourth day, the king bade number the troops, and behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand horse, besides servants and followers.
Accordingly, they reared the standards and the drums beat to departure and the king set out [with his army], intending for Baghdad; nor did he
cease to fare on with all diligence, till he came within half a day's journey of the city and bade his troops encamp in [a place there called] the Green
Meadow. So they pitched the tents there, till the country was straitened with them, and set up for the king a pavilion of green brocade, broidered
with pearls and jewels..Now there was with him a youth and he said, "By Allah, I was not with him and indeed it is six months since I entered the
city, nor did I set eyes on the stuffs until they were brought hither." Quoth we, "Show us the stuffs." So he carried us to a place wherein was a pit,
beside the water-wheel, and digging there, brought out the stolen goods, with not a stitch of them missing. So we took them and carried the keeper
to the prefecture, where we stripped him and beat him with palm-rods till he confessed to thefts galore. Now I did this by way of mockery against
my comrades, and it succeeded.' (142).Now Afifeh and her daughter Mariyeh were behind the curtain, looking at him; and when he came before the
king, he saluted him and greeted him with the greeting of kings, whilst all who were present stared at him and at his beauty and grace and
perfection. The king seated him at the head of the table; and when Afifeh saw him and straitly considered him, she said, "By the virtue of
Mohammed, prince of the Apostles, this youth is of the sons of the kings and cometh not to these parts but for some high purpose!" Then she
looked at Mariyeh and saw that her face was changed, and indeed her eyes were dead in her face and she turned not her gaze from El Abbas a
glance of the eyes, for that the love of him had gotten hold upon her heart. When the queen saw what had befallen her daughter, she feared for her
from reproach concerning El Abbas; so she shut the wicket of the lattice and suffered her not to look upon him more. Now there was a pavilion set
apart for Mariyeh, and therein were privy chambers and balconies and lattices, and she had with her a nurse, who served her, after the fashion of
kings' daughters..Relief of God, Of the Speedy, i. 174..I abode in my house, ill, a whole month; after which I went to the bath and coming out,
opened my shop [and sat selling and buying as usual], but saw no more of the man or the woman, till, one day, there stopped before my shop a
young man, [a Turcoman], as he were the full moon; and he was a sheep-merchant and had with him a bag, wherein was money, the price of sheep
that he had sold. He was followed by the woman, and when he stopped at my shop, she stood by his side and cajoled him, and indeed he inclined to
her with a great inclination. As for me, I was consumed with solicitude for him and fell to casting furtive glances at him and winked at him, till he
chanced to look round and saw me winking at him; whereupon the woman looked at me and made a sign with her hand and went away. The
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Turcoman followed her and I counted him dead, without recourse; wherefore I feared with an exceeding fear and shut my shop. Then I journeyed
for a year's space and returning, opened my shop; whereupon, behold, the woman came up to me and said, 'This is none other than a great absence.'
Quoth I, 'I have been on a journey;' and she said, 'Why didst thou wink at the Turcoman?' 'God forbid!' answered I. 'I did not wink at him.' Quoth
she, 'Beware lest thou cross me;' and went away..? ? ? ? ? My maker reserved me for generous men And the niggard and sland'rer to use me
forebade.."O sister mine," answered Dinarzad, "bring forth that which is with thee and that which is present to thy mind of the story concerning the
craft of women and their wiles, and have no fear lest this endamage thee with the king; for that women are like unto jewels, which are of all kinds
and colours. When a [true] jewel falleth into the hand of him who is knowing therein, he keepeth it for himself and leaveth that which is other than
it. Moreover, he preferreth some of them over others, and in this he is like unto the potter, who filleth his oven with all the vessels [he hath
moulded] and kindleth fire thereunder. When the baking is at an end and he goeth about to take forth that which is in the oven, he findeth no help
for it but that he must break some thereof, whilst other some are what the folk need and whereof they make use, and yet other some there be that
return to their whilom case. Wherefore fear thou not to adduce that which thou knowest of the craft of women, for that in this is profit for all
folk.".66. The Imam Abou Yousuf with Er Reshid and Zubeideh dclii.Trust in God, Of, 114..Women's Craft, ii. 287..The Lady Zubeideh answered
him many words and the talk waxed amain between them. At last the Khalif sat down at the heads of the pair and said, "By the tomb of the Apostle
of God (may He bless and preserve him!) and the sepulchres of my fathers and forefathers, whoso will tell me which of them died before the other,
I will willingly give him a thousand dinars!" When Aboulhusn heard the Khalifs words, he sprang up in haste and said, "I died first, O Commander
of the Faithful! Hand over the thousand dinars and quit thine oath and the conjuration by which thou sworest." Then Nuzhet el Fuad rose also and
stood up before the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh, who both rejoiced in this and in their safety, and the princess chid her slave-girl. Then the Khalif
and the Lady Zubeideh gave them joy at their well-being and knew that this [pretended] death was a device to get the money; and the princess said
to Nuzhet el Fuad, "Thou shouldst have sought of me that which thou desiredst, without this fashion, and not have consumed my heart for thee."
And she said, "Indeed, I was ashamed, O my lady.".? ? ? ? ? Yea, passion raged in me and love-longing was like To slay me; yet my heart to solace
still it wrought..131. The Queen of the Serpents cccclxxxii.?Story of King Suleiman Shah and His Sons..Then she changed the measure and the
mode [and played] so that she amazed the wits of those who were present, and Queen Es Shuhba was moved to mirth and said, 'Well done, O queen
of delight!' Then she returned to the first mode and improvised the following verses on the water-lily:.? ? ? ? ? Would he were not, who sundered us
upon the parting-day! How many a body hath he slain, how many a bone laid bare!.17. The Hedgehog and the Pigeons clii
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